TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Meeting Minutes

March 28, 2013
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
OTHERS PRESENT:  Cicely Richard (Journal Opinion Reporter), James Hook & David Smith (Orford Volunteer Fire Department), Ann Green, Ruth Hook, Tim Cole, Sheri Clifford (Town Administrator)
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:34 pm.

II.  Approval of  Minutes

The minutes of March 13, 2013 were approved as amended.             
III.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Adams reported that he received a project worksheet from FEMA with regards to Archertown Bridge at Newcomb Hollow.  He forwarded a copy of the worksheet to Nancy Mayville, NH Department of Transportation and received verbal approval to precede with negotiation a contract for an engineer.  Adams will contact DuBois & King Engineers to inquire about the negotiation process and schedule a meeting soon with the Board.
Adams stated that he has investigated programmable door lock system as a possibility for the town office and it is more complicated than he expected.  All doors, inside and outside would require programming at an estimated cost of $3,000 per door.  However, the project may be eligible for a grant as the emergency operation center is located at the town office as well.  He will continue to investigate this possibility.

Adams reported on his discussion with Attorney Waugh regarding the situation of misrepresentation with the NH Department of Revenue and Orford citizen, Ruth Hook.  Waugh stated that this was not a legal issue but an ethical one; he suggested writing the citizen a letter noting the Boards displeasure.  Ruth Hook stated that there was an apparent misunderstanding.  She said that she had identified herself from Orford and on the Orford Budget Advisory Committee.  She said that she was looking for information about where in the town budget the Highway Block Grant money should be located.  The Board felt that there was no need of further action.
Adams suggested appointing people to the Budget Advisory Committee for a three-year term versus a one-year term for continuity.  He will continue to research the possibility.

Adams reported that after some research he discovered a procedural error with regards to withdrawing from being placed on a ballot.  Per RSA 669:22, …no withdrawal or declination of a candidate shall be accepted by the town clerk subsequent to the last dates for filing except if the candidate dies or shall make oath that he does not qualify for the public office for which he or she is filed…
Adams also discovered that appointing a Deputy Treasurer yearly is not necessary due to RSA 41:29-a .. A deputy treasurer shall be appointed by the town treasurer with the approval of the board of selectmen.  The Deputy Treasurer would require appointing if the position of Treasurer changed.
Steketee reported that he spoke with Carl Hussey, NH Department of Transportation, with regards to parking on the southeast side of Route 10 near Bridge Street.  Hussey stated that the Board needs to draft a letter stating where they would like the parking sign changes made to solve the present situation.  The Board decided to draft a letter and have Road Agent, Charles Waterbury and Chief Kilmer of the Police Department review it prior to sending it to the State.
Cooley reported that she had drafted a letter to the Fire Department regarding the Fire Chief Job Description and the Fire Department Lease.  Both will be discussed later in the meeting.

B.  Appointments by the Selectboard
A motion was made to appoint Ann Green to the Niles Fund Committee for the following year.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Melinda Ricker to the Niles Fund Committee for the following year.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Sheila Conley to the Niles Fund Committee for the following year.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Paul Dalton to the Niles Fund Committee for the following year.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint David Coker to the Niles Fund Committee for the following year.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Michael Gilbert as Emergency Management Director for the following year.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Kathy Baker to the Conservation Commission for the following three years.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Jeff MacQueen to the Conservation Commission for the following three years.  The motion passed.

A motion was made to appoint Craig Putnam as an alternate to the Conservation Commission for the following three years.  The motion passed.

C. & D.  Fire Chief Job Description and Fire Department Lease
Cooley distributed a draft of the letter to the Fire Department regarding the Fire Chief Job Description and Fire Department Lease and asked if there were any further points to add before sending it to the Fire Department.

With regards to the Fire Department Lease the Board felt that the following points needed to be added.

· The current lease indicates that the town is leasing the entire building and premises.  Clarification of what is actually being leased with description is necessary.
· The term of the lease, one-year versus five-years.  The Board discussed and is willing to do a year by year lease.
· Rent and Insurance.  Clarify personal property insurance and include personal injury and clearly state what is town owned property.
· An up-to-date yearly inventory is required.
· Access to the building by lease is required.  The key would be kept in a lock box at the town office.
With regards to the Fire Chief Job Description the Board discussed the sentence “Having received no revision to the proposed job description…”  Adams felt that sentence was not necessary and be left out.  Cooley suggested, and the Board agreed, that the sentence changed to show that the Fire Department was asked to participate.

Cooley will incorporate these changes to the letter and send to Clifford to be printed on town letterhead for signature by the Board.

IV. New Business
Adams pointed out that the Board received a request for a historic barn easement in February that was postponed due to town meeting.  The Board agreed to schedule a time to review the barn and also asked if Paul Goundrey would be invited to the next meeting to review the process with them.

The Board discussed a Project Plan for 2013

· Web Page design/set-up

· Facilities Evaluation
· Employee Evaluations and Evaluation Forms

(employee evaluations are scheduled for April 11th and 12th)

· Rotation of reports to the Board from Department Heads, Committees and Elected Officials

· Budget process review

· Employee Handbook review/update

· Parking Enforcement Policy

· On-Call Policy

A.  Correspondence

B. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

V.  Comments & Questions from Public

David Smith wanted to know if the Board has resolved the on-call issue.  The Board explained that they continue to work on this policy.
Smith also stated that he would prefer a recording device be used at the meetings as he tired of being misquoted.

VI.   Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:00 pm.

Respectfully Submitted,
